STATE BOARD OF HEATING, VENTILATION, AIR-CONDITIONING AND REFRIGERATION CONTRACTORS

BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES

DATE:
January 11, 2017
TIME:
10:35 a.m.

PLACE:
500 N. Calvert Street

3rd Floor Conference Room

Baltimore, Maryland  21202

PRESENT:
James Johnson, Chairman

Fontaine Smallwood

Stephen Schmidt

James Berndt

Ezio Rebechi

Jack Wilson, Sr.

ABSENT:
Charles Smith, Vice Chairman

Albert Holley

STAFF PARTICIPATING:

Sloane Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General

Patricia McCray, Administrative Officer

STAFF ABSENT:


Robin Bailey, Executive Director
CALL TO ORDER
James Johnson, Chair, called the Business Meeting of the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-Conditioning, and Refrigeration (“HVACR”) Contractors to order at 10:35 a.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The members reviewed the minutes of the December 14, 2016, Business Meeting, MOTION made by Mr. Smallwood, seconded by Mr. Berndt, and unanimously carried to approve the minutes without correction.

EXECUTIVE SESSION
The members reviewed the minutes of the December 14, 2016, Executive Session Meeting. MOTION made by Mr. Smallwood, seconded by Mr. Berndt, and unanimously carried to approve the minutes without correction.

COMPLAINT COMMITTEE
Mr. Smallwood gave an oral report of following complaints:

HVAC170006 – Additional information requested.
HVAC170022 – Pre-charge

HVAC170027 – Pre-charge

HVAC170030 – Closed (waiting return call from consumer to verify satisfactory work)
HVAC170038 – Pre-charge
HVAC170040 – Closed

HVAC170041 – Closed

HVAC170042 – Closed
Eight (8) complaints reviewed of which (4) complaints were closed, three (3) sent to pre-charge, and one (1) requesting additional information.  MOTION was made by Mr. Schmidt, seconded by Mr. Wilson and unanimously carried to approve the Complaint Committee report.

APPLICATION REVIEW COMMITTEE REPORT
Counsel Kinstler stated that there were five (5) applications received for review of which two (2) were administratively approved, one (1) requesting approval to sit for the master examination and one (1) original apprentice; two (2) apprentices requiring additional information and one (1) other that had been previously considered, and which the Board was inclined to deny, but which staff discovered lacked an actual application. It was concluded that if application had, in fact, been submitted, then a hearing should be offered. MOTION was made by Mr. Smallwood, seconded by Mr. Schimdt and unanimously carried to approve the Application Committee report.

OLD BUSINESS
Board members agreed to schedule hearing on exceptions filed in Case No.: HVACR 15-0009 for March 8, 2017.
NEW BUSINESS

None.
CORRESPONDENCE
Air Duct Cleaning
Written correspondence was received from Mr. Eric Friedman, Executive Director, Montgomery County Consumer Protection Agency inquiring about licensing requirements for individuals who perform air duct cleaning.  Ms. Kinstler, Counsel for the Board stated that, historically, the Board’s position has been air duct cleaning, alone, does not require a license.  Industry members added that, generally, that was accurate, unless trunk line holes would need to be created to provide access to vents.  Simple vacuuming would not require an individual to hold a license. However, removing and replacing coils, blowers or furnace components would require a licensed individual.
Counsel continued that she would prepare a letter in response to Mr. Friedman, and was asked to email copies of the letter to all Board members and staff.
COUNSEL’S REPORT

Legislative Report
Counsel informed Board Members of HB 246 that is being introduced for all of the Mechanical Boards to create a joint fund that will make them specially funded through a joint fund. This would be similar to the joint fund in place for the DLLR Design Boards.  The bill will be heard in early February by the House Economic Matters Committee.  The purpose of the bill is to fund staff, set fees by regulations, and hire an investigator.  Ms. Kinstler explained that the Board of Master Electricians sought special funding legislation some years ago, however, the HVACR, Stationary Engineer and Plumbing Boards have not done so, and this the first time a joint bill has been presented for this purpose on behalf of the Mechanical Boards. 
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
None.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT 
Patricia McCray, Administrative Officer, provided the following report in the Executive Director’s absence:
a. PSI Report and Statistics
The examination report for the month of November 2016 as reported by PSI Exams is as follows:

	
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Total
	54
	23
	29
	43%


The examination report cumulative results as reported by PSI Exams are as follows:

	
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Total
	734
	324
	410
	44%


The examination report year to date as reported by PSI Exams is as follows:

	
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Total
	8013
	3477
	45366
	43%


ADJOURNMENT
With no further business, a motion was made by Mr. Schmidt, seconded by Mr. Wilson, and unanimously carried that the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-Conditioning, and Refrigeration Contractors adjourn at 11:15 a.m.
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